
  
  

City of Pensacola  
  

ENVIRONMENTAL ADVISORY BOARD 
  

 Minutes  

August 5, 2021    
2:00 pm        Hagler/Mason Conference Room, 
                     2nd Floor 
              

 

Members Present:  Kristin Bennett, Chair, Kelly Hagen, Vice Chair, Neil Richards 

                                 Kyle Kopytchak, Blase Butts, Alex Kozmon, Jay Massey 

Members Absent:   Katie Fox, Michael Lynch 

 

Others Present: Don Kraher, Council Executive, Sonja Gaines, Keith Wilkins, 

   Christian Wagley 

    

1. Call to Order/Quorum 

 

 The meeting was called to order.  A quorum was established. 

 

2.        Approval of Meeting Minutes: 

  a) July 1, 2021 

 

 Member Massey pointed out under item 3, the acronym “IGLE” should be 

 corrected ICLEI. 

 

 Member Kopytchak moved for approval of the minutes as amended.  

Member Kozmon seconded the motion and it carried 7 – 0 with two board 

members absent from the meeting. 

 

3. Update:  Sustainability Coordinator 

 a)  Public Announcement Florida Native Plant Society—2021 Request for  

       North West Florida Native Plant Proposals 

 

 Chair Bennett indicated that Sustainability Coordinator was unable to be present; 

 however he did provide the public announcement from the Florida Native Plant 

 Society included with the agenda for EAB members to share with others. 

 

 Member Kopytchak inquired about the status of the actions from the July meeting 

 for presentations from Gulf Power and Pensacola Energy and also an update 

 from the Sustainability Coordinator on the greenhouse gas emissions report. 
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 Chair Bennett reported that the original contact the Sustainability Coordinator had 

 with Gulf Power is no longer there and he was giving the new contact time to 

 get acclimated.  Gulf Power will be presenting at a future date.  He had proposed 

 to have Pensacola Energy speak in September, however Chair Bennett 

 suggested having  Pensacola Perdido Bay Estuary Program make a presentation 

 in September to coincide with Estuary Week and have Pensacola Energy and 

 Gulf Power make informational presentations on their current plans in subsequent 

 months. 

 

 Member Kopytchak requested an update be provided to the Board on where 

 the Sustainability Coordinator is on getting the benchmarks on the greenhouse 

 gas reductions. 

  

 Other comments were made regarding how to drastically reduce the use of 

 carbon as an energy source in the City of Pensacola by 2030, what steps are 

 being taken by Gulf Power, Pensacola Energy and others to help accomplish this 

 goal.  Gulf Power has gone from coal to natural gas and is trying to replace  

 natural gas with solar.  The goal is to reduce carbon emissions by 2030. 

  

 Council Executive indicated that the City is not prohibited from entering into a  

 contract with any entity that may want to place solar panels on city buildings or 

 make proposals for use of solar.  They are not bound to do with any one 

 company.  They go by proposals. 

 

 Member Richards suggested creating incentives for individual residents in the  

 city for rooftop solar and that could possibly be a recommendation to the Mayor 

 and or City Council to create incentives for placing rooftop solar to help reduce 

 the carbon footprint. 

 

 Chair Bennett clarified the issue in front of the board was what presentations the 

 Board is going to have, what is Gulf Power doing today and what is Pensacola 

 Energy doing today.  Is the Board ok with having the estuary plan presented in  

 September and either Gulf Power or Pensacola Energy in October and 

 November. 

 

 Consensus of the Board approved the educational presentations as outlined by 

 the Chair. 
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4. Discussion Items: 

 a)  Plan and Process for EAB  Comprehensive Review of Tree Ordinance and 

      Process for Tree Trust Fund Grants and Requests 

 

 Chair Bennett reviewed the City Council action to have the Environmental  

 Advisory Board undertake the comprehensive review of the tree ordinance and 

 the tree trust fund.  She asked the Council Executive to provide information on 

 what the process would be. 

 

 Council Executive indicated that the process for review would be up to the Board.  

 He provided some suggestions.  This will not be a two meeting process.  It should 

 be an extensive process whereby you bring in staff members, experts on 

 whatever the Board may be talking about.  Staff members will want to be part of 

 this process, to get them involved early and get their input and insight into what 

 is workable, what is not, what is logistically a challenge, what may be legally 

 preempted from doing and work with them throughout the process.  Once the 

 EAB has completed its work and has an item ready to send to City Council for 

 them to refer to the Planning Board since it is part of the Land Development Code 

 all of the heavy work will have been done by the EAB, to include public input into 

 each section that you review and then into the overall document.  The Planning 

 Board will then review and do whatever and then it will go back to the City  

 Council for their action.  There will be additional public hearings by both Planning 

 Board and City Council.  The public will have ample time to weigh in on the  

 document.  We want to use the EAB’s expertise, staff’s expertise, and have the 

 public fully involved throughout the process.   He suggested breaking the tree 

 ordinance into sections for review.  The goal would be to plan a process on how 

 you want to break it down, so that the public would be aware of the sections being 

 considered and able to comment on at that time.    It will enable the appropriate 

 staff, experts if necessary, to know what sections are under consideration and 

 receive their input as well as the public’s input.   

 

 Member Hagen suggested that EAB members review the tree ordinance and  

 identify the things that could be problematic and could be changed, bullet point 

 those within each section, to create a rough draft of ideas.  For each section that 

 the Board goes through, have people guide the Board, someone on the protection 

 side of things, someone on the development side and some academia people to 

 help guide discussion on what are the issues, problems, what could be better, 

 what could be reworked, what doesn’t need to be reworked, to get that structure 

 prior to having public workshops. The stakeholders would change depending on 
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 what section the Board is reviewing to make informed decisions.   

 

 Member Butts indicated it would be helpful to have someone familiar with  

 the types of trees beneficial to the area. 

 

 Member Kopytchak stated that he would like to understand the process of how 

 funds come into the tree trust fund and how they go out.  He would like to have 

 Mr. Bilby attend to review his process of identifying whether they are a protected 

 tree, a heritage tree, what the cost would be and that takes an opinion from an  

 Arborist. 

 

 Council Executive indicated that the City is taking in mitigation funds but the tree 

 trust fund is frozen for expenditures out of it.  Any dollar amounts out of the tree 

 trust fund can be unfrozen by a vote of City Council.  There is an item coming  

 to the August City Council meeting to take money out of the tree trust fund to  

 replace trees in parks from Hurricane Sally. The City is in the process of hiring  

 an Arborist. 

 

 City Administrator Keith Wilkins addressed the Board, thanking them for taking 

 on the review of the tree ordinance.  They are moving forward in hiring an 

 arborist.  They currently have four firms under contract to do various 

 environmental work across the city, one of which has services of an arborist. 

 They have worked with the city on four parks for this year, they are working on 

 the rest of the parks for next year.  They have identified the gaps, species that  

 would be site appropriate and are moving forward with solid methodology to 

 achieve those goals.  With regards to the ordinance and the funds being 

 frozen, to unfreeze it, there needs to be a plan, know what we are going to do 

 how to utilize the funds, what the goals are.  In 2018, Council passed a plan to  

 conduct a tree canopy study in order to know what is lacking, what type of trees 

 need to go where, then a planting program and the hiring of an arborist.  They  

 are identifying the funds to do the canopy study. He personally thought smaller 

 sub-committee groups would be more productive in reviewing the ordinance,  

 however providing staff would be problematic.  With regard to the tree canopy 

 study, they will review the 2014 existing tree canopy study and update that 

 study. 

 

 Member Kopytchak inquired as to whether staff was tracking the mitigation funds 

 per district that the trees were removed from and the plans for replacing the 

 trees in that district. 
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 City Administrator indicated that from the adopted 2018 plan, $10,000 per district 

 was allocated, which hasn’t been fully utilized.  The tree canopy study would be 

 a baseline of need that would go into a management and planting plan and then 

 implementation of that plan.   

 

 As pointed out by Chair Bennett, there has been great input on how to proceed.  

 The Board needs to be educated, that some of the staff people come to the next 

 Board meeting to educate the Board on where the tree ordinance stands now, 

 what are the issues. 

 

 Member Hagen suggested having Jonathan Bilby and Bill Kimball from Parks and  

 Rec.  One thing the Board needs to consider is if the power lines are going  

 underground in the next ten years and if so, the trees may not have to be a 

 certain height.  Having an academic come that knows about what species 

 of trees would make the most sense, most cost effective, most symbiotic with 

 the ecosystem they will be going into and having someone who can guide  on the 

 infrastructure that could potentially limit or inhibit the trees that are planted. 

   

 Council Executive stated that what the Board initially was talking about was 

 having staff come in and identify what they thought some of the issues were.   

 This item is in the Land Development Code so it would be beneficial to have  

 someone from Planning attend, since there are issues with zoning in the tree 

 ordinance that they are knowledgeable about. 

 

 City Administrator indicated that Sherry Morris and Cynthia Cannon from Planning

 would guide the process for Planning.  They are very good with ordinance 

 drafting.  As far as content of the ordinance, pros and cons, Johnathan Bilby 

 would have the most integral knowledge and Bill Kimball. 

 

 Council Executive suggested having Jonathan Bilby and Bill Kimball attend the 

 next meeting and when the Board gets into the zoning aspect of the ordinance, to 

 include the planning department staff.  The Board may already have some 

 questions in mind with regard to process and identifying trees.  The presentations 

 would be an overview and get their initial perception of some of the challenges 

 they see in the current ordinance and/or some of the things they may be having 

 difficulties with performing their jobs.  They may be hampered with what they 

 can do because of the way the ordinance currently reads.   
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 Chair Bennett also pointed out that the Board needs to know what is working well. 

 She suggested that in between meetings, the Board members take the time to 

 read the ordinance, highlight areas that are a concern or have an issue with  

 and come prepared.  Perhaps submit some questions, prior to their presentations. 

 

 Council Executive indicated that if Board members had individual questions to go 

 ahead and submit them to him, he would compile the questions and submit them  

 so that they will be able to do their research and be ready to answer.  He will also 

 forward the compiled questions to the Board members as well. 

 

 City Administrator stated that Bill Kimball deals with individual residential tree  

 removals in yards and right-of way.  Jonathan Bilby deals with construction 

 projects, things that come through building permitting—from single family all the 

 way up to sub division development.  Enforcement is an area that has been  

 confused.  They had hoped to straighten it out with the last revisions, but 

 enforcement is typically through Jonathan Bilby. 

 

 Member Hagen inquired about the role of the Code Enforcement Department and  

 if there was a way to have them be more proactive than reactive and if that was  

 a recommendation that could be made to City Council. 

 

 City Administrator stated that enforcement in general is something that needs to 

 be better defined and looked at for improvement. 

 

 Member Hagen asked if it would be possible to obtain a copy of the document 

 that City Attorney Heather Lindsay had worked on and have it sent out to the 

 Board for their review. 

 

 Chair Bennett reviewed the path forward—invite Jonathan Bilby and Bill Kimball 

 to the next meeting, Board members read the tree ordinance, if they have 

 questions, present them to Council Executive to compile, he will present to all of 

 the Board members as well as Johnathan and Bill to help them prepare. 

 

 Member Hagen also indicated that she would also be pulling up other city’s tree 

 ordinances—New Orleans, Savannah, Montgomery to see what smart ideas the 

 Board could pull from to create a document that will be a model for other cities to 

 look at.   

 

 

 



Minutes of the Environmental Advisory Board 

August 5, 2021 

Page 7 

 

 Member Richards asked for clarification on the recently amended section  

 12-6-6 and if that was something that did not need to be reviewed for changes. 

 

 Council Executive indicated that those were minor changes that were recently 

 made.  There may be other changes to consider as the Board reviews the 

 ordinance. 

 

 Member Butts inquired about how much time at each EAB meeting should be 

 devoted to the review of the tree ordinance so that there would be time to 

 consider other items of business that may come before the board. 

  

 The Board further discusses the amount of time to devote to review of the tree 

 ordinance and dividing it up into sections and allowing time for other items to be 

 discussed. There needs to be some flexibility depending on whether the meeting 

 has a public workshop or does the public workshop need to be held after regular 

 hours.  The agenda will change each time.   

 

 Member Hagen suggested at the next meeting come back with suggestions of 

 how to break up the tree ordinance into sections.  It will require a lot of time.  

 

 Member Richards inquired about the tree trust fund grant program and how that  

 would be handled. 

 

 Council Executive indicated that it would be part of the overall review process of 

 the ordinance.  Neighborhood associations have been made aware of the 

 program; however there has been little interest so far.  Council referred this item 

 to the EAB for their comprehensive review and he would be concerned with 

 sending items back to Council in a piecemeal fashion.  It should be part of  

 and incorporated into the final document. 

 

 Member Butts was satisfied with that process, especially in light of the City  

 hiring an arborist who would be able to assist and advise in planting the right tree 

 in the right spot. 

 

 Member Richards was not  because he’s been encouraging neighborhoods to 

 apply for funds to plant trees during the upcoming tree planting season. 
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 Council Executive stated that there needs to be a plan so that the right tree is 

 planted in the right place.  Some of the reforestation that needs to take place can’t 

 take place where they have taken the trees from because that land now has  

 commercial development on it.  The majority of the tree trust fund money has 

 come from the uptown area, where most of the land for development to be built 

 is located.  More thought needs to be given in the design of parking areas, using 

 pervious surfaces, placement of trees, etc. 

 

 Member Kopytchak suggested having Jimmie Jarrett, Arborist with Escambia 

 County review the tree ordinance and have her give the Board her thoughts and 

 opinions on it since the City has an inter-local agreement with the County. 

 

 Council Executive indicated that he would follow up on the inter-local agreement 

 and making contact with Ms. Jarrett.  

 

5. Board Member Comments/Updates, Reports and Announcements 

  

  Member Kozmon asked for an update on the request to the Mayor for the 

  establishment of the internal committee to look at sustainability practices.  Also 

  he asked if there could be a notice sent to board members seeking items for  

  the agenda and some idea when to expect the agenda.   

 

  Council Executive indicated that any board member could submit an item to him, 

  he would review and if need be, discuss with the board member if there are any 

  potential issues.  He will follow-up on the request forwarded to the Mayor for the 

  establishment of the internal committee. 

 

  Member Butts mentioned previous discussions about the amount of trash, 

 stormwater and the amount of debris around the City and asked if it was the 

 Board’s place to go against pre-emptive legislation against the use of plastic 

 grocery bags, Styrofoam, etc.  The City could stop the use in city buildings, parks, 

 and sidewalks.  They can’t prohibit restaurants and other others from using it. 

 

  Council Executive indicated that Council has already taken action to do away with 

  Styrofoam and plastic plates in City Hall; all of the purchases are now paper and 

 environmentally friendly and installed water refilling stations. 

 

  Member Massey made a suggestion to look at what other cities have done and  

  review for possible recommendation to the City Council.   
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  Chair Bennett also indicated that it ties in with the Pensacola Perdido Bay Estuary 

  Programs.  They had an EPA grant for Trash Free Waters and she will ask them 

  to include that in their presentation.   

 

6. Public Comments—Open Forum 

 

  Christian Wagley stated he was glad to hear about presentations being made to 

 the Board from Gulf Power and Pensacola Energy to learn what they are doing.  

  They are taking some steps and he would send the Board some information 

  about what Gulf Power/ Florida Power and Light are doing with regard to 

 renewable energy.  Their filings with the State don’t show that they are going to 

 really progress by 2029. 

 

  He also commented on the use of solar panels.  Clearly renewable energy is  

  going toward solar and wind and the utility companies have a monopoly in  

  Florida and they work very hard to keep individuals from generating their own 

  solar power.  There was a bill in the legislature to allow school districts to have 

 power purchasing agreements.  It went absolutely no where because of the  

  opposition from utility companies.  He also hoped that the Board would have a 

  presentation from Solar United Neighbors or a local solar panel company. 

 

  On October 5th there will be a zoom meeting regarding Blocking Rooftop Solar. 

 

  In addition, he was pleased with the discussion of the tree ordinance and 

 encouraged the Board to have a wide range of participants and to have interactive 

  public exchanges.  He also suggested including a civil engineer to address parking 

  lot layouts and code requirements.  

 

  Member Hagen requested that consideration be given to have someone from the 

 solar industry make a presentation to the Board especially in light of the more solar 

  panels that can be placed on rooftops, less land would be needed for solar fields 

 and would provide a means to educate the public on rooftop solar.  

 

  Council Executive indicated that a presentation could possibly be arranged with 

 the non-profit organization.  The same ground rules for all energy presentations to 

 the Board would apply: what is currently being done/planned to reduce greenhouse 

 gas emissions.  

 

7. Adjourn:  There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting 

 was adjourned at 4:06 p.m. 



 


